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FADE IN

EXT. BEACH - DAY

A group of middle aged people sit on the beach facing the 
ocean. The sound of waves crashing.

FADE OUT

TITLE - CONFESSIONS OF COMPULSIVE EATERS

EXT. BEACH - MOMENTS LATER

MARIAN
In the airplane, when I know that 
the flight attendant is coming with 
peanuts, I know it's salty, I know 
it's fat, I know it's 800 calories, 
I know it's slowly killing me, and 
I don't have a power to say, "No, 
thank you." And I'm always holding 
my hand out for it, and then I'm 
standing there saying, "I'm not 
going to eat it." And five minutes, 
ten minutes, then I open it. And 
then I take one, and another one, 
and another one. And I know what it 
does to me, and this stuff...so 
this is the stuff!

MARIAN symbolically throws a log into a hole in the sand.

CUT TO:

FREDDIE
I can't resist butter, I could eat 
it alone, without bread, and I just 
can't resist it. And I'm talking 
about whole cream butter, not 
whipped, because the whipped butter 
doesn't satisfy me enough - it's 
the pure butter that I have a 
compulsion for, and I hope I can 
stay away from it, and fatty foods.

CUT TO:

RUTH symbolically throws a rock into the hole in the sand.
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RUTH
I'm throwing away the idea that I'm 
a victim, and that I'm not in 
control of my destiny, and...I know 
I can do it.

CUT TO:

INT. PRITIKIN DOCTOR'S OFFICE - DAY

DOCTOR #1
Okay so Relafen is a medication you 
have not started yet?

RUTH
No, I've been on that for sciatica.

DOCTOR #1
And is it helpful to you?

RUTH
Yes, it does.

DOCTOR #1
Well then that I would continue on. 
Now glucophage, of course, is for 
diabetes.

RUTH
Yes.

DOCTOR #1
This is a lot of pills, miss. 
[Laughs]

CUT TO:

PATRICIA
I mean I had a miserable childhood. 
I had three kids at 20, I was a 
battered wife...a lot of things, on 
and off. And right now I'm on 
Prozac, just twenty milligrams a 
day, it allows me to not cry.

CUT TO:

MIKE
My general practitioner wanted me 
to, uh, go on a...diet similar to 
what we have here and that didn't 
strike me as really too much fun, 
so I went on the next step up which 

(MORE)
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was the 20% fat diet.
MIKE (CONT'D)

CUT TO:

INT. PRITIKIN DOCTOR'S OFFICE - WEIGH-IN ROOM- DAY

BILL stands nervously on a scale, waiting to be measured.

CUT TO:

DIANE getting her waistline measured by DAPHNE, a Pritikin 
employee.

DAPHNE
I'm gonna take a pinch right at an 
angle to that, okay? And I'm 
pulling the skin out to make sure 
that I get fat and not any muscle 
tissue.

CUT TO:

FREDDIE is weighed.

PATRICIA is weighed.

RUTH is weighed.

SARAH is weighed.

RALPH is weighed.

FREDDIE lies on his back on a table as various medical 
equipment is applied to his chest.

SCOTT approaches a treadmill for a stress test.

EMPLOYEE
Do you do any exercise at home?

SCOTT
I walk, and every now and then go 
to the gym and lift weights.

EMPLOYEE
Okay.

CUT TO:

MIKE walking on a treadmill.

EMPLOYEE
Can you do another 45 seconds?
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MIKE
I can sure try.

EMPLOYEE
Alright let's go...pick up the 
pace...this is your last 30 
seconds...

CUT TO:

Legs walking on a treadmill.

CUT TO:

Legs walking on a treadmill.

CUT TO:

Legs walking on a treadmill.

CUT TO:

EXT. BEACH - DAY

Right to left camera pan, starting on ocean and landing on 
our group standing in hand-in-hand in a circle.

EMPLOYEE
Bring the energy here, the energy 
of your problems, bring them in 
front of you like a huge 
watermelon, it's just so much, so 
much stuff, look at it, right at 
the heart level. Feel it, feel the 
burden of this stuff that you're 
carrying, each one of us.

Tracking shot of individual group members as they hold their 
arms out in front of themselves.

CUT TO:

EXT. POOLSIDE - DAY

The group is lead through a posture exercise by fitness 
trainer TOM. He begins with RUTH.

TOM
Nobody walks around here with two 
chins and no neck - I want a neck 
on everybody here. I want you tall, 
I want you pretty, I want you 
proud, pull the chin in carefully, 

(MORE)
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breathe right...there. And make 
TOM (CONT'D)

sure those muscles get to work, 
they've been lazy for too many 
years. Come on, pull 'em in, pull 
'em in, thata girl, chest up, head 
up - good, feel good about 
yourself!

CUT TO:

TOM is helping PATRICIA

TOM
Open, open with me, pull in the 
tummy carefully...thata girl, but 
your ears belong back in line with 
your shoulders, okay? So it is 
really not a matter of where you 
put the chin, it wants to be very 
comfortable - but chin, chest, and 
eyes should be parallel to the 
floor.

CUT TO:

TOM is helping BILL

TOM
...all that says is lift the chin, 
pull it in carefully...very good. 
No shoulders, no shoulders, and 
very softly put these at your 
waistline. It's gonna seem awkward 
- drop that left shoulder. You're 
gonna feel like you're pulling to 
the left, but, you're cockeyed now, 
alright? And if you don't feel 
slightly cockeyed and 
crooked...then guess what? You are 
cockeyed and crooked, it's just 
that it's the other way. Alright, 
so, pull it up, easy does it, chin 
out of the neck. Good, walk to my 
hand with your chest. Chin, chest, 
move, thata boy, let this arm swing 
nicely...turn around and move, and 
move proud of you, walk, and walk, 
no shoulders, no shoulders!

CUT TO:

TOM is helping MARIAN
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TOM
I'm looking at him, I'm making eye 
to eye contact, but I have not 
given him my opinion...yes I have - 
"Hey it's great to meet you." 
Alright, but if I stand up, and I 
become aware of me, and my lips 
touch his nose, it's now a pleasure 
for him to meet me, as well as a 
pleasure for me to meet him. So if 
I give you my hand, I give you my 
opinion of myself. It wants to be 
one that I am proud of. And all a 
kiss does, a kiss says "Focus," a 
kiss merely says, "I'm proud of 
what I think of me." And while I 
got you here, stay, that's the last 
time you wear these things down 
around your knees. We're gonna 
change your voice, but we're gonna 
change your waist, get that in, 
you've sucked it out for the last 
time. Relax your shoulders, pull up 
carefully, look straight ahead. See 
the difference in what he looks 
like? Relax the shoulders and be 
comfortable.

CUT TO:

INT. - MASSAGE ROOM - DAY

MARIAN speaks with DIANE while she gets a massage.

MARIAN
So you and I are uncomfortable with 
our bodies for one reason or 
another. Well I'd like to know your 
story but let me tell you mine 
first. I've been putting food 
without control into my body and as 
a result getting heavy and starting 
to have medical problems...as a 
reward, for something, and I've 
always wondered what the reward was 
for, for something, for deprivation 
or something. But I realize it has 
to do with the stress that I am 
under continuously , and it's 
probably my stress for professional 
achievement, because being an 

(MORE)
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immigrant in the new country, at 
MARIAN (CONT'D)

the age of 32, I decided that I 
have to be the best in order to 
achieve. Because I am the newcomer 
- I am Johnny Came Late - so I have 
to be Jesus Christ, I have to do 
the best films, and if I do 
anything less than the best then I 
am afraid it'll be rejecting. And 
it's sort of this stress, probably, 
causes me discomfort and I have to 
reward it with something. So...I am 
not cheating on my wife, some 
people do it as a reward, I am not 
drinking, I am not smoking. So I am 
stuffing myself full with the food 
and I feel good. So how about you, 
what is your story, how does it 
work with you?

DIANE
I was slim - I had a husband, my 
first marriage, who used to tell me 
I was fat, which I wasn't. And I 
got even thinner when I was 
divorced. When I remarried I guess 
I got complacent and started to 
gain weight. And then six years 
ago...I had an angioplasty. And I 
would have thought that would have 
brought me to my senses to lose 
weight and to take good care of 
myself.

CUT TO:

INT. - LECTURE ROOM - DAY

CHEF JEFF explains to the group, in a nutrition class, 
information about which foods will make you feel full.

CHEF JEFF
This is the size...of your stomach, 
okay? Anybody surprised by that?

Murmurs from the room.

CUT TO:

CHEF JEFF does a demonstration with MARIAN.
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CHEF JEFF
So go ahead and see what 500 
calories of a muffin would be like 
in your stomach...what do you 
think, Marian, this is gonna make 
you feel full?

MARIAN
No...I need probably...two more.

CHEF JEFF
Two more! So if you had three of 
them that would be how many 
calories?

MARIAN
750...

CHEF JEFF
If each one is 500...

MARIAN
Each one is 500 here?

CHEF JEFF
That's right, so when we read the 
label here, calories 240, is for 
half a muffin.

MARIAN
500?! This?!

CHEF JEFF
That's 500 calories.

CUT TO:

CHEF JEFF performing a demonstration with lettuce.

CHEF JEFF
This is 500 calories of leafy 
greens, alright? Now do we need to 
put this in the stomachs or do we 
think the point is made? Does 
anyone think they can eat this? Now 
let's say I want to get in 1500 
calories today, do you think I 
could eat three times this? It'd be 
pretty hard to overeat on this...

CUT TO:

EXT. BOARDWALK - DAY
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The group goes for a power walk along the boardwalk.

EMPLOYEE
Ruth, what was going on with you 
when you put all this weight on?

RUTH
I got a divorce in '86, so I had to 
raise the kids on $700 a month.

EMPLOYEE
How many kids?

RUTH
Two. Two girls. And so I just 
started eating. Just focusing on 
taking care of them, but then at 
night, for my emotional needs I 
would just sit down and watch TV 
and eat the entire night.

EMPLOYEE
What kind of things would you eat?

RUTH
Bagels and cream cheese, chips and 
salsa, ice cream...I had kind of a 
schedule, and I just kept doing 
that for the last twelve years.

EMPLOYEE
So even though the divorce was 
finished and you got another job 
-//

RUTH
-//Well you know it's never really 
finished because there was a lot of 
animosity, and we still don't speak 
and it's been twelve years.

EMPLOYEE
How does that impact your kids when 
you don't speak.

RUTH
It's terrible.

EMPLOYEE
Because?

RUTH
Because emotionally they never can 

(MORE)
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get over. In fact, my daughter last 
RUTH (CONT'D)

night on the phone started crying 
about it and she's twenty years old 
and this is '86.

EMPLOYEE
And what's she crying about?

RUTH
She said, "Mom, I feel like you and 
Dad are still getting a divorce."

CUT TO:

RALPH and MARIAN walking on the boardwalk.

RALPH
Every Sunday we'd have all the kids 
over, and their kids, and you know 
like, maybe twelve or fifteen 
people, and it'd be like having a 
banquet, every Sunday, and this 
went on for years...

MARIAN
So what's on the table, I'd like to 
see it.

RALPH
Everything you can think of that 
can go with an Italian 
dinner...spaghetti, meatballs.

MARIAN
Alright, spaghetti is on the big 
dish, meatballs are like raisins...

RALPH
Fresh-grated parmesian cheese, 
several bottles of wine, whatever 
anyone wanted...garlic bread, that 
was an absolute necessity... 
salads... whatever goes in an 
Italian salad...

MARIAN
Would salad usually go before or 
after dinner?

RALPH
After.
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MARIAN
Mistake! Mistake!
 

CUT TO:

MARIAN and BILL walking along the boardwalk.

BILL
It was when I was a kid, after I 
had my tonsils out when I was eight 
years old, all of the sudden I 
sprouted up and got fat...and then 
I thinned out, and I was lean 
through my high school years and I 
was athletic and played a lot of 
sports...

MARIAN
Kids were calling you 'fatso?'

BILL
...sometimes...I wasn't like 'fat 
fat' but I was heavy than I should 
have been...I guess that's 'fat' 
and not 'fat fat,' there's a 
distinction... then I was in the 
service after school, I got out, I 
got married when I was about 25, 
and then I started putting on four, 
five pounds a year. And that was 25 
years ago, 100 pounds ago, and it 
never stopped, every year.

MARIAN
Describe to me 'The Pit.' What is 
the pit? Give me the scene when you 
really feel that you are totally 
deep in this doo-doo of this 
eating, overeating, where are you, 
I'd like to see you? Are you in 
restaurant, or home?

BILL
No, home, I don't eat like that in 
public. Or I'm in the car. And I 
order McDonald's and I order for 
two people, but there's only one 
person...

CUT TO:
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INT. LECTURE HALL - DAY

Another doctor is giving the group a lecture about their 
eating habits.

DOCTOR #2
So who is responsible for what you 
eat, what habits you have? And how 
sedentary you are - only you! You 
have to take the responsibility. 
50% of people in the United States 
die of heart disease. You're really 
in a quandary - are you gonna wait 
until you're gonna die to find out 
that you should take better care of 
yourself? I don't think so.

CUT TO:

INT. PATRICIA'S ROOM - DAY

MARIAN visits PATRICIA in her room and looks at various 
items she keeps.

MARIAN
Why do you need this?

PATRICIA
Because I like to play, so I play 
with this...and I have my teddy 
bear over there too.

MARIAN looks through PATRICIA's bag to find it.

PATRICIA
In my bag. In my bag. Marian...not 
that one...not that one... Marian 
look at me...right here...there...

MARIAN finally finds it.

PATRICIA
That's Sweetheart Bear.

MARIAN
You always carry this? Since when?

PATRICIA
I don't carry this...but I do have 
at work I have animals, I have 
marionettes to play with the kids 
with.
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MARIAN
But you brought it here, why?

PATRICIA
To do some inner child work. In 
case I had a hard time with this 
program. In case I felt deprived 
that I wasn't getting the foods I 
normally get. In case I felt that I 
was surrounded too much by other 
people and couldn't be alone...I 
could talk to Sweetheart Bear...I 
miss sleeping with someone...I miss 
having someone in my life, I miss 
having someone to call even and 
say, "I have Sunday off from work, 
do you want to do something?" I 
don't have that now. So a lot of 
times, even though it's a beautiful 
day outside, I'll lay on the couch 
instead.

MARIAN
I noticed that you have a very bad 
reaction to noise and to 
hostility...and what's happened?

PATRICIA
I've been in too many situations 
where noise has led to arguments 
and arguments have led to hitting. 
And noise terrifies me, and seeing 
someone getting angry and not 
knowing what their response is 
going to be...terrifies me.

CUT TO:

INT. DINING ROOM - DAY

The group gets breakfast and walks to their table to sit 
down.

CUT TO:

INT. LECTURE ROOM - DAY

The group is in a lecture on eating habits. MARIAN is at a 
whiteboard looking at a list of bad eating habits and 
checking off the habits he has.
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MARIAN
...Eating from boredom... no... 
obsessive worrying about calories 
... yes...constantly monitoring 
weight...yes...yo-yo dieting... 
no... excessive intake of 
caffeine... no... erratic eating 
behavior...yes...feeling out of 
control wit h food...yes yes yes... 
inadequate will power...of course!

CUT TO:

The group gets a lecture on eating habits.

EMPLOYEE
We've been talking about eating in 
response to our emotions, and what 
we don't really understand is how 
deep and complex our emotions 
really are. And when there is pain 
in the heart, deep pain in heart, 
whether it's from early childhood 
or the traumas we face in our lives 
as adults, these get buried down, 
not all of us can deal successfully 
with painful issues, and what food 
does is, food never talks back. 
Food is always there and food 
comforts. And it is there as a 
sieve for the body to take care of 
deep emotional pain. I'd like 
someone here who has a 
compulsiveness around food or 
eating behavior to come and work 
with me for a few moments on 
comparing what it's like to be a 
compulsive eater versus a more 
gentle eating pattern. Who has a 
compulsiveness around their eating 
behavior...? Do you want to come 
up? 

PATRICIA has raised her hand.

PATRICIA
Doesn't anyone else? Has come 
nobody raised their hand...?

CUT TO:

PATRICIA writing on the board.
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EMPLOYEE
Then what happens towards the end 
of the eating?

PATRICIA
Towards the end of the eating...I'm 
totally full, I'm tired, I just 
want to lay down, there's certainly 
no thought of exercise at all, I'm 
sorry that I ate so much, there's 
nothing left over to put away for 
tomorrow...but it tasted good...and 
I don't worry about the weight, or 
the cholesterol or the calories. 
And it's not junk food - it's pure 
food, but it's overabundance of 
pure food...and I am better...after 
I've eaten...

CUT TO:

INT. WEIGHT ROOM - DAY

The group is led through a weight lifting exercise.

CUT TO:

INT. PRITIKIN DOCTOR'S OFFICE - DAY

PATRICIA and IRIS have blood drawn from them for testing.

CUT TO:

INT. LECTURE HALL - DAY

A large whiteboard is brought into a large room. The board 
has the group's blood test results written on it. Most of 
the group reacts in shock to find that their numbers have 
not decreased by very much, or have even gone up.

PATRICIA
I went way down...

BILL
This can't be right... how can your 
cholesterol go up, on this diet? It 
can't go up, there's gotta be a 
mistake there...

CUT TO:

DR. LASZLO addresses the group's concerns.
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DR. LASZLO
This morning I see we have here, a 
lot of numbers on the blackboard 
comparing the blood values at the 
start of the program with what you 
came up with a week later...Numbers 
are just another indication of the 
wider realm of things, the most 
important thing being the 
individual, and not the numbers 
that he or she manifests...

CUT TO:

The group still fixated on their numbers on the whiteboard 
after DR. LASZLO's speech.

MARIAN
I went up... I don't know why...

EMPLOYEE
Oh but he went to a Cuban 
restaurant -//

MARIAN
-//But there was no meat! No meat!

EMPLOYEE
Doesn't matter, doesn't matter!

CUT TO:

EXT. BOARDWALK - DAY

MARIAN and MIKE go for a walk along the boardwalk. They pass 
a muscular man running.

MARIAN
Look at this guy! Look at this man! 
Amazing! Amazing!

CUT TO:

MARIAN and MIKE are further along down the boardwalk.

MIKE
But sometimes we'll get an 
embezzlement -//

MARIAN
Someone tells you to put different 
numbers-//
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MIKE
No, no, no they don't ask us to do 
it, we come in and we find that 
they are -//

MARIAN
-//Oh so you are the investigator?

MIKE
Yeah we're the investigator.

MARIAN
Where does the stress come?

MIKE
The stress would come then when you 
would have to come in to an 
individual and say to them, 
basically, "Did you steal this 
money?" Now that may not be 
stressful to you or to other people 
but - "Marian, did you steal this 
money?" I find that very difficult 
to do.

CUT TO:

MARIAN and MIKE are further along the boardwalk.

MIKE
My father died at 68. His father 
died a little later, 73. I'd like 
to be around just a little bit 
longer than that.

CUT TO:

INT. DINING ROOM - DAY

Several hula dancers before a dance for the group in a large 
dining room. At certain points, MARIAN and MIKE join in with 
the dancing.

CUT TO:

INT. LECTURE ROOM - DAY

The group has a lively conversation in a room full of 
couches about the habits they are going to proceed with 
after Pritikin.

SCOTT
I feel good and I'll be so happy if 

(MORE)
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I stick with this program 80% the 
SCOTT (CONT'D)

rest of my life.

MARIAN
I was trying to do exactly the same 
thing, trying to say, "This is 80 
that is good, this is 20 that is 
old habits." What happens in 
reality is that you are longing for 
the 20 and everything time you are 
doing the 80 you are thinking about 
the 20 and that the 20 will come to 
you. This is a radical idea about 
life - the idea that you are 
getting a new secret about life. In 
reality, you're going to screw it 
up once in a while, that's another 
thing, but let's not plan on it!

SCOTT
Okay, I want to know how many 
people in this room are going 100% 
Pritikin as of today, for the rest 
of their life?

BILL
20% will lead to 30% will lead to 
40% which will lead to screw it.

SCOTT and others erupt at this, yelling over each.

BILL
Shh, don't tell me this. You've 
been on what diets? Six, seven 
diets? Are you overweight? It 
doesn't work!

SCOTT
You may not believe me -//

BILL
-//I hope that you can-//

SCOTT
-//I hope that I can too.

MARIAN
We go around the food, like it 
would be a museum, or a concert, or 
a ballet, like a show, why, it's 
just a fuel. I think that one has 
to destroy this whole concept, it's 

(MORE)
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just saying, "I can live without 
MARIAN (CONT'D)

it." Because I don't know how to do 
it in moderation. We went to a 
restaurant today, the waiter was 
very good, it's true, he brought us 
the right things, but you know, an 
hour waiting for waiter was not 
good for us, because we were 
waiting, looking at other people 
eating. It's not our show - it's 
not our element! We were not in our 
element. Our element is to have our 
food with friends who like our 
food, in certain surrounding with 
support. Once we go to the world of 
the restaurant we are in like enemy 
territory! That's my feeling.

PATRICIA
When I was with someone, when I 
shared a life, when I shared sex, 
when I shared touching, and I had 
somebody in my life, I didn't eat, 
and I wasn't heavy.

EMPLOYEE
Can you tell me at what age you 
will begin to take care of yourself 
and be for you first?

PATRICIA
Well...that's kind of a bunch of 
bullshit because I have taken care 
of myself and four kids for a 
fucking long number of years -//

EMPLOYEE
-//I'm not talking about your 
kids-//

PATRICIA
-//And I didn't gain weight then 
and I didn't have a problem then, 
so you can't lay this all on the 
fact that I don't have somebody so 
I'm not going to do it for myself - 
I am going to do it for myself. I 
need it, my body needs it, I don't 
want to be fat -//
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EMPLOYEE
-//And because I'm important and 
I'm special, and I deserve it-//

PATRICIA
-//Yeah I do-//

EMPLOYEE
-//Whether I'm with someone, or 
not, whether I have children or 
not, whether I have a job or not, 
whether I live alone or not. Got 
it?

PATRICIA
Uh huh.

EMPLOYEE
Okay.

CUT TO:

EXT. BEACH - SUNRISE

The group is back on the beach at sunrise, being led through 
stretches by a trainer.

TRAINER
Exhale down...inhale up...exhale 
down...both arms are up...drop at 
the elbows, reach over, grab the 
right elbow, and gently pull it...

FADE TO BLACK.

THE END.


